Request to Prepare Planning Proposal

Nos. 366-372 Lane Cove road, Nos. 124a & 126 Epping Road & No.1 Paul Stree, North Ryde

February 2015

urbis

URBIS STAFF RESPONSIBLE FOR THIS REPORT WERE:

Director	John Wynne
Senior Consultant	Alaine Roff
Job Code	SA5543
Report Number	SA5543_Planning Proposal

© Urbis Pty Ltd ABN 50 105 256 228

All Rights Reserved. No material may be reproduced without prior permission.

You must read the important disclaimer appearing within the body of this report.

URBIS Australia Asia Middle East urbis.com.au

Execu	Executive Summaryi			
1	Introduction	1		
1.1	Overview	1		
1.2	Structure of the Report	1		
2	Site and Surrounding Area Context	3		
2.1	The Locality	3		
2.2	Site Description and Existing Built Form	5		
2.3	Flooding	6		
2.4	Contamination	7		
2.5	Access and Parking	7		
2.6	Existing character and Context	7		
2.7	Demographics			
2.7.1	Age			
2.7.2	Income and Affluence	9		
2.7.3	Housing and Housing Tenure	9		
2.7.4	Employment	9		
2.7.5	Implications	9		
2.8	Surrounding Road, Rail and Bus Network	9		
2.8.1	Road Network	9		
2.8.2	RAil Network			
2.8.3	Bus Network	10		
3	Strategic Planning Context	12		
3.1	Metropolitan Strategy – A PLan for Growing Sydney			
3.1.1	Global Economic Corridor			
3.1.2	North SubRegion			
3.2	Draft Inner North Subregional Strategy			
3.2.1	Centres and Corridors			
3.2.2	Housing Provision			
4	Local Planning Framework	21		
4.1	Ryde Local Environmental Plan			
4.1.1	Aims of the Plan			
4.1.2	Zoning			
4.1.3	Zone Objectives			
4.1.4	Permisibility			
4.1.5	Height	23		
4.1.6	FSR	23		
-		05		
5	Planning Proposal Overview			
5.1	Overview			
5.2	Parts of the Planning Proposal	28		
6	Part 1 – Objectives and Intended Outcomes	29		
6.1	Objectives	29		
6.2	Intended Outcomes	29		
7	Part 2 – Explanation of the provisions that are to be included in the proposed LEP	30		
7.1	Overview			
7.2	Amendment to Zoning			

7.3	Amendment to Building Height	30
7.4	Amendment to FSR	31
7.5	Relationship to Existing Local Planning Instrument	31
8	Part 3 – Justification for the Planning Proposal	32
8.1	Planning and Strategic Justification Overview	32
8.2	Questions to Consider when Demonstrating the Justification	33
8.2.1	Section A – Need for the Planning Proposal	33
8.2.2	Section B – Relationship to Strategic Planning Framework	35
8.3	Section C – Environmental, Social and Economic Impact	43
8.4	Section D – State and Commonwealth Interests	47
9	Part 4 – Mapping	48
10	Part 5 – Community Consultation	49
10.1	Public Consultation	49
11	Part 6 – Project Timeline	50
12	Conclusion	51
Discla	imer	52

Appendix A	Survey
Appendix B	LEP Mapping
Appendix C	Flood Study
Appendix D	Preliminary Site Investigation
Appendix E	Transport Impact Assessment
Appendix F	Concept Landscape Plan
Appendix G	Preliminary Stormwater Concept

FIGURES:

Figure 1 – Site Location Plan	3
Figure 2 – Local Context	4
Figure 3 – Local Facilities	5
Figure 4 – Aerial Photograph	6
Figure 5 – MP 10_0037 Concept Plan Envelopes	8
Figure 6 – Regional Bus Map	11
Figure 7 – Global Economic Corridor	13
Figure 8 – North Subregion	15
Figure 9 – Centres Map Inner North Subregion	
Figure 10 – Macquarie Park Specialised Centre Map	18
Figure 11 – Housing - Inner North Subregion	20
Figure 12 – Extract from RLEP 2014 Zoning Map	23
Figure 13 – Extract of Height of Buildings Map	24
Figure 14 – Extract of FSR Map	
Figure 15 – Site Plan	26

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Figure 16 – Views in Context	26
Figure 17 – Lower Ground Floor Plan	27
Figure 18 – Concept Landscape Plan	27
Figure 19 – Building Heights as Approved/Built	31
Figure 20 – Aerial Photograph of Potential Future Transitional Area	34
Figure 21 – North subregion Urban Renewal Investigation	35

TABLES:

Table 1 – Site Description Summary	5
Table 2 – SEPP 65	37
Table 3 – RFDC Assessment	39
Table 4 – Indicative Project Timeline	50

Executive Summary

OVERVIEW

This report has been prepared on behalf of *Franpina Developments Pty Ltd* to initiate the preparation of an amendment to the *Ryde Local Environmental Plan 2014* (RLEP 2014). The amendment relates to Nos. 366-372 Lane Cove Road, Nos. 124A & 126 Epping Road and No. 1 Paul Street, North Ryde and would result in the following:

- A change in zoning from R2 Low Density Residential to B4 Mixed Use;
- An increase in the maximum allowable building height from 9.5m to 44.5m (12 storey equivalent);
- An increase in floor space ratio (FSR) from 0.5:1 to 2.5:1.

The proposed density for the subject site will facilitate additional residential and employment development close to public transport, infrastructure and services. It will also result in a built form that addresses the site's prominent corner location.

This report has been prepared to assist the City of Ryde Council to prepare a Planning Proposal for the LEP amendment of the site in accordance with Section 55 of the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979* (EP&A Act). This report has been prepared in accordance with the NSW Department of Planning and Infrastructure's 'A Guide to Preparing Planning proposals'.

SITE AND SURROUNDING AREA CONTEXT

The subject site is an irregular parcel of land with a large consolidated area of 6,654m² (refer to Survey attached at **Appendix A**). The site is within the suburb of North Ryde, which is in close proximity to medical services, education, parks, commercial buildings, mixed use retail, commercial and residential buildings and low density residential uses. The site is also located within approximately 400m of Macquarie Park Station and North Ryde Station, as well as bus stops on Epping and Lane Cove Roads.

SECTION 3 - STRATEGIC CONTEXT

Under *A Plan for Growing Sydney*, Macquarie Park is identified as a Strategic Centre within the global economic corridor. The focus of Strategy is retaining Macquarie Park as a commercial core. The proposal will locate new dwellings south of Epping Road to enable concentration of office development within the Strategic Centre and tackle potential land use conflicts arising from residential intrusions into commercial cores.

The *Draft Inner North Subregional Strategy* highlights an employment capacity target of 21,000 jobs additional jobs by 2031 a residential target of 12,000 new dwellings for the Ryde LGA. The Strategy also identifies Macquarie Park as a Specialised Centre. Most of centre has been reserved for employment lands. In doing so the potential for housing development is limited. The proposal provides an opportunity to increase housing without impact on the employment land in the centre.

SECTION 4 - LOCAL PLANNING FRAMEWORK

The Ryde Local Environmental Plan 2014 (RLEP 2014) is the principal Environmental Planning Instrument governing and guiding development within the Ryde LGA and was gazetted 9 September 2014. The subject site is zoned R2 Low Density Residential under the RLEP 2014. Under the LEP, dwellings, dual occupancies and health consulting rooms are permitted with consent. However, residential flat buildings, shop top housing and health services facilities (medical centres) are prohibited uses. The existing medical centre is therefore a prohibited use and would rely on existing use rights for any future development. The existing medical centre creates an anomaly in the land use planning for Ryde.

SECTION 5 - PLANNING PROPOSAL OVERVIEW

A Preliminary Concept Design has been prepared by Bates Smart for the potential redevelopment of the Franpina Developments landholdings (separately submitted). Some key features of the Urban Design Strategy include:

- A maximum building height of 12 storeys with massing towards the Epping Road and Lane Cove Road intersection to properly address the corner location and to be consistent with taller buildings to the north. Heights step down to the south, west and south west corner to transition to the lower density residential zone.
- A GFA of 16,643m², which equates to an FSR of 2.5:1.
- Redevelopment will provide 180 new dwellings with a residential GFA of 15,539m².
- The corner of Epping and Lane Cove Road will accommodate 1,104m² of retail/commercial/medical uses. These uses will activate the street levels and cater for the new population near transport nodes and provide opportunities to work closer to home.

SECTION 6 - PLANNING PROPOSAL OUTCOMES

In summary, the site will achieve the following key planning outcomes:

- Consistency with State Government policy to encourage growth within existing centres.
- Consistency with State government housing targets.
- Sound planning practice and sustainable transport focused development.
- Timely delivery of the redevelopment of the site as it is under one ownership.
- A high quality mixed use development that successfully integrates with the emerging context.
- Appropriate built form on a prominent corner location.
- Improved pedestrian safety by reducing the number of vehicle crossings.
- Street activation to encourage pedestrian activity and vibrancy.
- Landscape opportunities for well-considered landscape areas, communal open spaces and deep soil planting.

Overall, it is considered that the proposal will have significant benefits for the community and is in the public interest.

SECTION 7 - THE PROVISIONS TO BE INCLUDED IN THE PROPOSED LEP

The proposal seeks the following amendments to the RLEP 2014 provisions, in accordance with the Maps in **Appendix B**:

- **Zoning:** Change the zoning of the site from R2 Low Density Residential to B4 Mixed Use.
- Height of buildings: Change the maximum height of the buildings from 9.5m to 44.5m.
- **Floor space ratio**: Change the maximum FSR from 0.5:1 to 2.5:1.

SECTION 8 - JUSTIFICATION FOR THE PLANNING PROPOSAL

In accordance with the NSW Department of Planning and Infrastructure's *A Guide to Preparing Planning Proposals*, the Planning Proposal is justified on the following grounds:

- It is a result of the City of Ryde Local Planning Study, which identifies the subject site within an area designated for future planning investigation. The Planning Proposal is also consistent with the draft North Subregion, which identifies a future urban renewal investigation corridor along Lane Cove that will affect the subject site.
- It is the best means of achieving the objectives and intended outcomes. The purpose of the Planning Proposal is to enable the development of high density mixed use to occur on the site. To achieve this, amendments to the zoning and development standards that apply to the site are needed.
- It is consistent with the objectives and actions of A Plan for growing Sydney, the North Subregional Strategy and the draft Inner North Subregional Strategy.
- It is consistent with Council's Local Planning Study and the State Government's draft Metropolitan Strategy and draft Subregional Strategies.
- It is consistent with the applicable State Environmental Planning Policies.
- It is consistent with applicable Ministerial Directions (s.117 directions).
- There is no critical habitat or threatened species, populations or ecological communities, or their habitats, that will be affected as a result of the proposal.
- It is not likely to have any significant environmental impacts. Where an impact may occur it has been
 mitigated by appropriate siting, layout and scale. Design measures will be incorporated into future
 buildings to further mitigate against environmental impacts. The proposal is considered appropriate in
 terms of flooding, traffic, parking, overshadowing, solar access, cross ventilation, privacy,
 sustainability and noise.
- It will have positive social and economic effects on the local community and wider Ryde LGA.
- There is adequate public infrastructure or opportunities to provide infrastructure to support the planning proposal

SECTION 9 - MAPPING

Draft height and FSR maps are attached at **Appendix B**.

SECTION 10 - COMMUNITY CONSULTATION

It is anticipated that the public exhibition would be notified by way of:

- A public notice in local newspaper(s).
- A notice on the City of Ryde Council website.
- Written correspondence to adjoining and surrounding landowners.

SECTION 11 - PROJECT TIMELINE

It is anticipated that the LEP amendment will be completed within 12 months from February 2015 to December 2015.

CONCLUSION

Following our analysis of the site and its surrounding context and the applicable State and local planning policies, we are of the view that there is clear planning merit to the Planning Proposal. It is therefore recommended that this Planning Proposal be favourably considered by the City of Ryde Council and that Council resolve to forward it to the Department of Planning and Environment for Gateway Determination in accordance with the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act, 1979* to prepare the necessary LEP amendment.

1 Introduction

1.1 OVERVIEW

This Planning Proposal has been prepared by Urbis on behalf of *Franpina Developments Pty Ltd* ("the applicant") to initiate the preparation of a Local Environmental Plan (LEP) to rezone land and increase the density at Nos. 366-372 Lane Cove Road, Nos. 124A & 126 Epping Road and No. 1 Paul Street, North Ryde ("the site").

The Planning Proposal will seek to rezone the subject site from R2 Low Density to B4 Mixed Use to permit residential flat buildings, retail, commercial and medical centres. The rezoning will be accompanied by an increase in height and FSR to 44.5m (12 storeys equivalent) and 2.5:1, respectively.

The site is zoned R2 Low Density Residential under the *Ryde Local Environmental Plan (LEP) 2014*. Under the R2 zoning, dwellings are permitted with consent. Medical centres are prohibited. The current zoning results in a planning anomaly where an existing use is prohibited in the zone.

The site is a large land holding under single ownership with a site area of 6,654m². The large consolidated land holding makes it ideal for redevelopment for the purposes of higher density residential and commercial/retail.

The site is located in a very strategic location, being in close proximity and accessible to Macquarie Park, which is one of Sydney's largest employment areas and rapidly developing high density residential living area. The site is located within close proximity of Macquarie Park Station, Macquarie University and the Macquarie Park Shopping Centre. The proposal will contribute approximately 180 new dwellings and will encourage working closer to home initiatives.

1.2 STRUCTURE OF THE REPORT

The Planning Proposal has been prepared in accordance with Section 55 of the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979* (the EP&A Act) and the relevant guidelines prepared by the NSW Department of Planning and Infrastructure including A Guide to Preparing Local Environmental Plans and A Guide to Preparing Planning Proposals. It includes the following:

- Description of the subject site and it's context;
- An overview of the strategic context of the site;
- A summary of the local planning controls;
- An overview of the key elements of the Planning Proposal;
- Statement of the objectives and intended outcomes of the proposal;
- Explanation of the provision of the proposal;
- Justification for the proposal;
- Mapping to accompany the proposal;
- Description of the community consultation process expected to occur regarding the proposal; and
- An approximate project timeline.

The Planning Proposal is accompanied by a range of plans and reports to provide a comprehensive analysis of the site opportunities and constraints. These include:

Survey prepared by Craig & Rhodes;

- Preliminary Concept Design and 3D massing model prepared by Bates Smart;
- Shadow diagrams prepared by Bates Smart;
- Preliminary SEPP 65 and RFDC Assessment prepared by Urbis;
- Indicative Site Landscape Plan prepared by Arcadia;
- Traffic and Parking Assessment prepared by GTA;
- Flood Study prepared by Northern Beaches Consulting Engineers Pty Ltd;
- Preliminary Site Investigation prepared by Environmental Earth Sciences; and,
- Preliminary stormwater Drainage Concept prepared by Northern Beaches Consulting Engineers Pty Ltd.

2 Site and Surrounding Area Context

2.1 THE LOCALITY

The site is located in the suburb of North Ryde in the City of Ryde Local Government (LGA), within the Inner North subregion. North Ryde is located 15km north west of the Sydney CBD. The suburb is one of Sydney's major business districts and is in close proximity and highly accessible to the education precinct and commercial centre of Macquarie Park.

FIGURE 1 – SITE LOCATION PLAN



Source: Street-Directory

North Ryde is characterised by a mix of land uses generally including medical services, commercial buildings, mixed use retail, commercial and residential buildings (with a significant number of recently approved mixed use developments currently under construction or soon to be constructed) and low density residential uses (refer to Figure 2 and Figure 3). Key land uses in the vicinity of the site include:

- Shopping: The site is approximately 800m walking distance to local convenience shopping on Avon Road, which includes a restaurant, computer shop, real estate agency, gym and convenience store. The regional Macquarie Shopping Centre is approximately 1km from the site.
- Education: There are a number of schools in the local area including North Ryde Public School and Holy Spirit School located approximately 600m – 800m south of the site and Kent Road Public School approximately 1.6km to the west of the site. In addition Macquarie University is located approximately 1.6km to the north-west.
- Medical: The subject site contains a Specialist Medical Centre. The medical centre offers a
 comprehensive range of medical services including, General Practice, pharmacy, physiotherapist,
 dentist and Chinese medicine. The medical centre use will be maintained in the future redevelopment
 of the site. In addition, the Macquarie Hospital is situated approximately 800m to the south of the site.
- Parks: The wider locality contains numerous parkland reserves. A number of pocket parks are located within 600m-800m of the site to the south, south east and west, including North Ryde Common, Greenwood Park and Flinders Park. The site is within 1km of the Lane Cove National Park, which encompasses Mowbray Park, Northern Suburbs Memorial Gardens and Yinnell Reserve. In addition the North Ryde Golf Course is located approximately 1km to the south.
- Transport: The property is located within approximately 400m of Macquarie Park Station, which
 provides connections from Hornsby to the City via Macquarie University service on the T1 North
 Shore and Northern Line. The site is also within 1.5km of Macquarie University and the Macquarie
 Park Shopping Centre. Bus stops are located outside the site on Epping and Lane Cove Roads which
 provide connections between Epping, Macquarie Centre, Marsfield and the city on routes 290, 293,
 459, 506 and M41.

sfield Morlina Colleae 😭 A3 The Park (A) Macquarie Park nt Road Public School Subject Site cquarie Park Cemetery Crematoriun Coxs Rd Ass North Ryde North Ryde A38 Macquarie Hospita North Ryde Golf Club Yinnell Reserv North Ryde Common Nundah Reserve rth Ryde RSL 🔳 Co Magdala Park

FIGURE 2 – LOCAL CONTEXT

Macquarie University

Source: Google Maps





Source: Urbis

2.2 SITE DESCRIPTION AND EXISTING BUILT FORM

The subject site comprises Nos. 366-372 Lane Cove Road, Nos. 124A & 126 Epping Road and No. 1 Paul Street, North Ryde (refer to

Figure 4). The address, Lot, DP and use of the land is summarised in Table 1.

The site is an irregular shaped parcel of land with a northern frontage to the Epping Road on-ramp of approximately 75m, an eastern frontage to Lane Cove Road of approximately 95m, a southern frontage to Paul Street of approximately 60m and a western boundary of 95m, providing a total site area of 6,654m² (refer to

Figure 4).

ADDRESS	LOT NUMBER	DEPOSITED PLAN	LAND USE
126 Epping Road	Lot 1	DP 1087457	Single storey dwelling with carport
124A Epping Road	Lot 11	DP 1013188	One and two storey specialist medical centre with car park
372 Lane Cove Road	Lot 1	DP 1133943	Single storey brick dwelling

ADDRESS	LOT NUMBER	DEPOSITED PLAN	LAND USE
370 Lane Cove Road	Lot 1	DP 1134150	Single storey brick dwelling
368 Lane Cove Road	Lot 1	DP 1134153	Single storey brick dwelling
366 Lane Cove Road	Lot 1	DP 1134154	Single storey brick dwelling
1 Paul Street	Lot 5	DP 23568	Single storey brick dwelling

FIGURE 4 – AERIAL PHOTOGRAPH



Source: NSW Land and Property Information

2.3 FLOODING

A Flood Impact Assessment and Risk Management Report has been prepared by Northern Beaches Consulting Engineers Pty Ltd (refer to **Appendix C**). The Report notes the subject site is located within the vicinity of overland flow extents (for the 1 in 100 year flood event) of a flood as predicted by the Macquarie Park Floodplain Risk Management Study and Plan. The Report states, inter alia:

"It should be noted that Council flood information predicts that the 1% AEP flood extents will inundate part of the development site. These levels vary throughout the development site. Based on the existing site conditions this flood level is envisaged to enter the development site and inundate approximately 60% of the site."

The report notes that the Preliminary Concept scheme generally meets the requirements of City of Ryde's Development Control Plan (DCP). This is discussed in detail in Section 8.3 of this report.

2.4 CONTAMINATION

A Preliminary Site Investigation has been prepared by Environmental Earth Sciences (**Appendix D**). The Investigation report was prepared to identify the potential for soil and/ or groundwater contamination at the site. The Report states:

"The potential sources of site contamination based on our site inspection and historical assessment of site activities are considered to be limited to:

- Unverified imported fill material associated with the construction of buildings and concrete paved car parks located at the medical centre facility (No. 374 Lane Cove Rd and No. 124A Epping Rd); and
- Potential asbestos containing material in the residences including the garage structure located at No. 366 Lane Cove Road.

There is also potential for localised spills of household chemicals, such as lubricant, coolant, fuel (e.g. for lawnmower/car), however these would be minimal and impact to human and environmental sensitive receptors would be limited."

Notwithstanding this, the Report concludes that the potential contamination is considered low. A full copy of the Investigation is included at **Appendix D**.

2.5 ACCESS AND PARKING

Two driveways provide access to the medical centre off the Epping Road on-ramp. Each residential dwelling has a separate driveway off Epping Road, Lane Cove Road and Paul Street.

The medical centre provides a total of 35 parking spaces. A vacant parcel of land provides informal parking for an additional 6 vehicles. Each of the dwellings within the subject site provides car parking for up to two vehicles per lot.

On street car parking is provided on both sides of Paul Street. Parking is 2 hour time restricted and there are approximately 41 spaces provided.

Details of car parking are provided in the Transport Impact Assessment prepared by GTA Consultants (**Appendix E**).

2.6 EXISTING CHARACTER AND CONTEXT

The subject site is located on the southern side of Epping Road, which forms a distinct boundary between low density housing to the south-west, and multi-level industrial and commercial development to the north-east. The surrounding area is described as follows:

- North: North of Epping Road is Pinnacle Business Park which contains commercial buildings up to eight storeys. The buildings are occupied by companies including Seiko and Sonic. Further north are Macquarie Shopping Centre, Macquarie University and Lane Cove National Park.
- **East:** To the east on the opposite side of Epping Road is a Business Park containing commercial buildings occupied by companies including Foxtel, Canon and Philips. Further east is an annex to Macquarie University, which contains sports field, hockey centre and university buildings.

Further east is the North Ryde Station Precinct along the M2 Motorway and adjacent North Ryde Railway Station. The Precinct is a "Transit Oriented Development" which has direct access to North Ryde Station on the Epping to Chatswood Rail Link. The Precinct will comprise a high density residential precinct, mixed use precinct and station precinct (mixed uses around the station). Significant intensification of employment generating uses is planned in this area.

South East: South east of Lane Cove Road is the Allengrove development at Nos. 1-9 Allengrove Crescent, Nos. 116a-122b Epping Road and Nos. 259-263 Lane Cove Road, North Ryde. The site was granted concept approval by the NSW Land and Environment Court under Part 3A of the EP&A Act 1979 in November 2012 (MP 10_0037). Concept approval was granted for use of the site for residential flat buildings, indicative building envelopes for 7 buildings to a maximum height of 89.25m AHD (five storeys), two basement levels of car parking, road works to support the development and landscaping (refer to Figure 5). The development is currently under construction.

As part of the Section 34 conciliation process in the Court proceedings, the applicant, *EGC*, submitted amended plans and supporting documentation reflecting a significantly reduced development. The amended plans:

- Reduced the maximum height of the development from eight storeys to five storeys at the corner of Epping Road and Lane Cove Road, and two to three-storeys fronting Allengrove Crescent. In the Commission's view the reduced heights substantially improved the proposal's relationship to the surrounding development, while minimising amenity impacts on neighbours;
- Reduced the density and the number of car parking spaces; and
- Secured reasonable amenity for future residents, subject to any future development application(s) complying with SEPP 65 Design Quality of Residential Flat Development and the Residential Flat Design Code 2002.
- **South and West:** To the south and west are predominantly low density detached dwellings interspersed with a number of town-house and duplex developments. Land to the south and west is primarily zoned R2 Low Density Residential under the RLEP.



FIGURE 5 - MP 10_0037 CONCEPT PLAN ENVELOPES

Source: Candalepas Associates, dated 19 August 2012

2.7 DEMOGRAPHICS

There are 10,115 residents in the suburb of North Ryde based on data derived from the 2011 ABS Census statistics. The following provides a brief discussion of the demographic characteristics of North Ryde in comparison with both the Ryde LGA and Sydney Greater Capital City Statistical Area (GCCSA).

2.7.1 AGE

The suburb has an older population and an above average medium age of 41 years and a significantly higher proportion of residents aged 65 years and over (17.2%) than both the Ryde LGA (14.3%) and the Sydney GCCSA (12.9%). In addition, the suburb represents a slightly lower than average percentage of persons that fall into the working age group of 25-54 years (40.7%) compared to the Ryde LGA (44.6%) and Sydney GCCSA (43.9%).

2.7.2 INCOME AND AFFLUENCE

The median household income of North Ryde is \$1,604 per week, higher than both Ryde LGA (\$1,466) and Sydney GCCSA (\$1,447).

2.7.3 HOUSING AND HOUSING TENURE

The majority (83.0%) of dwellings in North Ryde are separate houses. This proportion is significantly higher than the rest of the Ryde LGA (52.8%) and Sydney GCCSA (60.9%). Flats, units or apartments only comprise 5.4% of the dwelling stock in North Ryde, compared to 31.9% across Ryde LGA and 25.8% in the Sydney GCCSA.

Rates of home ownership are high in North Ryde, with 75.3% of residents owning their home outright or with a mortgage, compared to only 62.9% across the Ryde LGA and 65.2% across the Sydney GCCSA.

The average household size is slightly greater at 2.8 persons per household compared to 2.6 persons nationwide. The majority of families in North Ryde are couples with children (53.7%), higher than Ryde LGA (49.1%) and Sydney GCCSA (48.9%).

2.7.4 EMPLOYMENT

Unemployment in North Ryde is relatively low at 4.6% compared to 5.7% in Sydney GCCSA. Employment profiles for the region reflects the prominence of Macquarie University, Ryde and Macquarie Hospitals, Macquarie Technology Centre and Riverside Corporate Park.

In North Ryde 29.0% of residents are employed as professionals, 18.4% as clerical and administrative workers and 13.9% as managers. The top three industries are professional, scientific and technical services, education and training, and health care and social assistance. The proportion of persons employed in blue collar industries, such as construction and manufacturing, are lower in Ryde LGA than Sydney GCCSA, possibly related to housing affordability in the area.

2.7.5 IMPLICATIONS

Given the low rate of multi-unit housing currently provided in North Ryde, combined with the increase in employment in Macquarie Park and the opening of the Epping-Chatswood rail link, demand exists for a greater range of housing options.

2.8 SURROUNDING ROAD, RAIL AND BUS NETWORK

2.8.1 ROAD NETWORK

The subject site has a northern frontage to Epping Road, an eastern frontage to Lane Cove Road and a southern frontage to Paul Street.

- Epping Road in the vicinity of the subject site is a divided two way carriage way carrying three lanes each of traffic in an east to west direction. The west bound on-ramp to Epping Road bounds the site to the north.
- Lane Cove Road in the vicinity of the subject site is a divided two way carriage way carrying three lanes each of traffic in an north to south direction. Parking is located on each side of the road.
- Paul Street is a two way carriage way carrying one lane each of traffic in an east to west direction.
- Epping Road and Lane Cove Road are State roads according to the RMS road hierarchy. Paul Street is a local road.

Further details of the surrounding road network are provided in the Transport Impact Assessment prepared by GTA Consultants (**Appendix E**).

2.8.2 RAIL NETWORK

The subject site is 400m from the Macquarie Park Railway Station to the north. Macquarie Park is serviced by the T1 North Shore and Northern Line, which operates regular and frequent services between Berowra to the CBD via Macquarie University.

2.8.3 BUS NETWORK

The site is well serviced by the regional bus network with bus stops located less than 400m away on Epping and Lane Cove Roads (refer to Figure 6). These bus stops are serviced by Routes:

- 140 Manly to Epping;
- 290, 292, 293 and 294 -Epping to CBD;
- 458 and 459 Macquarie University to Burwood;
- 506 Macquarie University to CBD;
- 545 and 550 Parramatta to Chatswood; and,
- M41 Marsfield to Hurstville.

FIGURE 6 - REGIONAL BUS MAP



Source: Sydney Buses

3 Strategic Planning Context

3.1 METROPOLITAN STRATEGY – A PLAN FOR GROWING SYDNEY

The draft Metropolitan Strategy, *A Plan for Growing Sydney*, is a new plan to guide Sydney's growth and to create a strong global city, a great place to live. Once finalised, it will replace the *Metropolitan Plan for Sydney to 2036*.

The Strategy estimates that there will be approximately 689,000 new jobs across Sydney by 2031, a sign of the growing prosperity of the city. Sydney is growing much faster than ever anticipated in previous strategies and to accommodate the bigger population, 664,000 new homes will be needed.

Once finalised, the Department of Planning and Infrastructure will then develop Subregional Delivery Plans for local areas of Sydney in partnership with communities and local councils. These will replace the Draft Subregional Strategies.

3.1.1 GLOBAL ECONOMIC CORRIDOR

The site is located across Epping Road from the Macquarie Park industrial / technology park. This area is recognised at all levels of government as a critical component of the Global Economic Corridor, which extends from Port Botany and Sydney Airport, through Global Sydney to Macquarie Park. It includes centres such as Chatswood and Bondi Junction, the Strategic Centres of St Leonards and Macquarie Park, four large universities and major health and entertainment precincts (refer to Figure 7).

The strategic economic importance of Macquarie Park has been reinforced by its escalation from a specialised precinct under the previous draft Metropolitan strategy to a Strategic Centre under the current draft Strategy. Further, its importance is strengthened by the completion of the Epping to Chatswood rail link, including three new railway stations in the Macquarie Park locality. The Metro Strategy describes the Global Economic Corridor as:

"The Global Economic Corridor extends from Macquarie Park through the Sydney CBD to Port Botany and Sydney Airport. It generates over 41 per cent of the NSW Gross State Product (GSP). This economic cluster is unique in Australia due to the extent, diversity and concentration of globally competitive industries.

Sydney's knowledge jobs are heavily concentrated within the Global Economic Corridor, including sectors such as education, financial and other business services, communications, high-tech manufacturing and emerging industries such as biotechnology. These sectors are at the forefront of innovation in Sydney's economy."

The Strategy estimates that by 2031, there will be demand for around 190,000 new stand-alone office jobs, many of which will be outside the Sydney CBD and North Sydney, in Chatswood, **Macquarie Park**, Norwest, Parramatta, Rhodes, St Leonards, Sydney Olympic Park and South Sydney. Macquarie Park in particular is performing very strongly and is important for Sydney's continued growth.

The Strategy identifies Macquarie Park as a Strategic Centre and includes a medical knowledge hub. One of the key directions of the Strategy is *Direction 1.7: Grow strategic centres – providing more jobs closer to home.* The proposal will assist with growing the Macquarie Park Strategic Centre:

- Locating new dwellings south of Epping Road will enable concentration of office development within the Strategic Centre and tackle potential land use conflicts arising from residential intrusions into commercial cores.
- The intensification of employment generating uses will be accompanied by a demand for housing close to work. The proposal will contribute new housing stock to accommodate additional workers expected in the area.

- The proposal will increase opportunities for people to work closer to home, being in close proximity to Macquarie Park and to public transport at Macquarie University. It will also provide opportunities for workers to access specialist jobs in the medical precinct.
- Being located close to the public transport network will provide many people with direct access to a
 range of job locations, as well as access to education facilities, health centres and hospitals, and
 sporting, cultural and entertainment facilities.



FIGURE 7 – GLOBAL ECONOMIC CORRIDOR

Source: A Plan for Growing Sydney

3.1.2 NORTH SUBREGION

The North Subregion includes the Ryde LGA and has the second largest Gross Regional Product, following the Central Subregion. Increases in the supply of housing and jobs will be focused around centres with good public transport, including Macquarie Park. Within the subregion, Macquarie Park is identified as a Strategic Centre. The key priorities for the Centre and a response to each are provided below:

• Work with council to retain a commercial core in Macquarie Park for long-term employment growth.

Response: The focus of the Economic Corridor is to increase jobs in Macquarie Park. The proposal will provide housing in close proximity to the Centre and transport and will accommodate new workers. The location of the subject site means that there is no residential intrusion into the commercial core to maintain the economic importance of the Centre.

 Work with council to concentrate capacity for additional mixed-use development around train stations, including retail, services and housing.

Response: The proposed mixed use development on the subject site will provide retail, commercial and residential uses in proximity to railway stations and bus routes.

 Facilitate delivery of Herring Road, Macquarie Park Priority Precinct, and North Ryde Station Priority Precinct.

Response: Housing targets will be increasing as the population grows. It is unlikely that the above precincts will be able to deliver housing to satisfy targets that are being formulated by Council and the Greater Sydney Commission. The proposal will provide housing support to these precincts.

Investigate potential future opportunities for housing in areas within walking distance of train stations.

Response: The subject site is located along the Lane Cove Road corridor and is identified within an urban renewal investigation area (refer to Figure 8). The subject site is ideally located to provide housing 400m to Macquarie Park and North Rude Railway Stations, as well as numerous bus routes along Epping and Lane Cove Roads. The proposal presents an opportunity to deliver housing prior to investigations to keep up with housing demand in the area.

 Support education and health-related land uses and infrastructure around Macquarie University and Macquarie University Private Hospital.

Response: The proposal will provide housing choice to support the workers and students of Macquarie University and Macquarie University Private Hospital.

Support the land use requirements of the Medical Technology knowledge hub.

Response: The proposal will provide housing choice to support the workers and students of Macquarie University and Macquarie University Private Hospital.

The Draft Strategy emphasises the importance of maintaining the employment growth potential of Macquarie Park. The focus is therefore on protecting employment lands, especially as they form part of the Global Economic Corridor. Considering the above, there is a strong case to support significant residential density increases in locations that are outside the Macquarie Park employment precinct, and still within close proximity of the new railway stations.

Further, the Strategy does not set housing or job targets for the subregions. Sydney is growing and targets need to be revised to reflect the exponential growth. Councils will be working with the Greater Sydney Commission to develop new (higher) job and housing targets for strategic centres. It is unlikely that recent residential development and the Herring Road, Macquarie Park Priority Precinct and North Ryde Station Priority Precincts will be able to deliver the increased housing target. The proposal will assist in meeting future targets set for the subregion.

FIGURE 8 - NORTH SUBREGION



Source: A Plan for Growing Sydney

3.2 DRAFT INNER NORTH SUBREGIONAL STRATEGY

The metropolitan area of Sydney has been divided into ten subregions. Ryde Council and the subject site are located in the Inner North Subregion and included within the draft Inner North Subregion Strategy. The draft Strategy highlights the following targets for the Ryde LGA:

- Employment capacity target of 21,000 additional jobs by 2031; and
- Residential target of 12,000 new dwellings by 2031.

The Strategy also identifies Macquarie Park as a Specialised Centre, which is defined as "*areas* containing major airports, ports, hospitals, universities, research and business activities. These perform a vital economic and employment role which generate metropolitan–wide benefits."

The Draft Inner North Subregional Strategy (the Subregional Strategy) provides the intended outcomes and specific parameters for the development of the subregion.

3.2.1 CENTRES AND CORRIDORS

The Centres Map in the Subregional Strategy identifies the subject site within the Global Economic Corridor and Enterprise Corridor, in proximity to Macquarie Park Specialised Centre and between the David Avenue and Avon Avenue Local Centres. The site is also adjacent a strategic bus corridor along Lane Cove Road (refer to Figure 9).

The Macquarie Park Specialised Centre represents one of two specialised centres in the Inner North Subregion. The future intent of the Macquarie Park Specialised Centre is:

"Macquarie Park to continue to evolve as Australia's leading technology park, with jobs growth, further investment and improved public transport accessibility."

It is anticipated that the Macquarie Park Specialised Centre will provide a total of 55,300 jobs by 2031 and the newly opened Epping to Chatswood rail line and its associated stations is hoped to:

"... aid in furthering the economic role of Macquarie Park and improve accessibility to a broad labour market and suppliers."

Most of land in the corridor has been reserved for the achievement of this intent with employment lands taking up most of the land along the newly created stations on the Epping to Chatswood railway. These stations are currently experiencing a lack of outbound patronage in the morning and inbound patronage in the evenings. The principal objective of the Macquarie Park area is to promote employment. In doing so the potential for housing development is limited. In order to ensure the full utilisation of the train line, and subsequently the sustainable development of the area, additional residential uses are required within easy access to transport options.

Figure 10 also shows the network of smaller centres located around the site, providing local services and facilities within walking distance. Specifically, the Avon Road and David Avenue shops are both identified as Neighbourhood Centres. However, the David Avenue shops are currently mostly vacant. The establishment of increased residential development within the area will improve the viability of struggling smaller centres.

Figure 10 also demonstrates the parkland, medical services and education facilities within the area.



Source: Draft Inner North Subregional Strategy

FIGURE 10 - MACQUARIE PARK SPECIALISED CENTRE MAP



Source: Draft Inner North Subregional Strategy

3.2.2 HOUSING PROVISION

The Subregional Strategy outlines a range of key directions and actions with respect to housing. The four key directions to the housing strategy are stated as follows:

- To provide more housing opportunities to support a diverse workforce and population.
- To increase housing choice as part of the housing targets.
- Plan for 30,000 new dwellings.
- Enable communities to 'age in place'.

The Planning Proposal seeks to add 180 new dwellings to the housing stock in the Ryde LGA. The new dwellings will contribute to achieving the actions identified in the 'Housing Strategy' chapter of the Subregional Strategy:

- C1 Ensure adequate supply of land and sites for residential development
 - The proposal will maximise the potential for the site to contribute to the housing supply within the subregion and assist Council in identifying appropriate sites to achieve its target dwelling growth of 12,000 new homes by 2031.

- It provides new housing product within the LGA which benefits from the site's strategic location.
- It provides residential development within an existing serviced area directly adjacent to other residential land.
- C2 Plan for a housing mix near jobs, transport and services
 - It provides a range of dwelling types offering between 1 and 3 bedroom units responding to the average household size and market demand.
 - It responds to the site's close proximity to major rail infrastructure.
 - It expands the housing supply within a walkable distance from the train station, bus routes, education facilities, medical services and shopping opportunities.
- C5 Improve the quality of new development and urban renewal
 - It will provide a high quality architectural design with high quality materials and finishes.
 - It incorporates a cohesive landscape concept for the project and public domain.
 - Each residential apartment building will be designed in accordance with SEPP 65 and the RFDC at detailed DA stage.
 - It will provide a logical approach to housing diversity in a highly serviced existing urban area.

In addition, the Subregional Strategy seeks to concentrate residential development to strengthen centres and corridors and notes that the majority of residential growth should be accommodated within existing urban areas.

As evidenced in Figure 11, the existing residential character of the subregion provides very little density around the Macquarie Park Specialised Centre and the Epping to Chatswood Railway. Given the objectives of the Subregional Strategy in terms of dwelling provision, the proposal represents one of a few opportunities to provide increased housing within close proximity to both an existing centre and a range of transport options assisting with the attainment of dwelling targets.

FIGURE 11 – HOUSING - INNER NORTH SUBREGION



Source: Draft Inner North Subregional Strategy

4 Local Planning Framework

This section provides a summary of the existing local planning frameworks as may be relevant to the subject site.

4.1 RYDE LOCAL ENVIRONMENTAL PLAN

The Ryde Local Environmental Plan 2014 (RLEP 2014) is the principal Environmental Planning Instrument governing and guiding development within the Ryde LGA and was gazetted 9 September 2014.

4.1.1 AIMS OF THE PLAN

The particular aims of this Plan are as follows:

- (a) To encourage a range of development, including housing, employment and recreation, that will accommodate the needs of the existing and future residents of Ryde;
- (b) To provide opportunities for a range of housing types that are consistent with adjoining development and the existing environmental character of the locality;
- (c) To foster the environmental, economic, social and physical development of Ryde so that it develops as an integrated, balanced and sustainable city;
- (d) To identify, conserve and promote Ryde's natural and cultural heritage as the framework for its identity, prosperity, liveability and social development;
- (e) To improve access to the city, facilitate the maximum use of public transport and encourage walking and cycling;
- (f) To protect and enhance the natural environment, including areas of remnant bushland in Ryde, by incorporating principles of ecologically sustainable development into land use controls;
- (g) To preserve and improve the existing character, amenity and environmental quality of the land to which this Plan applies;
- (h) In relation to economic activities, to provide a hierarchy of retail, commercial and industrial activities that enable employment capacity targets to be met, provide employment diversity and are compatible with local amenity.

The proposal is consistent with these aims as outlined in Section 8 of this Planning Proposal.

4.1.2 ZONING

The subject site is zoned R2 Low Density Residential under the RLEP 2014. Land south of Epping Road is zoned R2 while Macquarie Park to the north of Epping Road is zoned B3 Commercial Core and B7 Business Park (refer to Figure 12).

4.1.3 ZONE OBJECTIVES

The Objectives of the R2 zone are stated as:

- To provide for the housing needs of the community within a low density residential environment.
- To enable other land uses that provide facilities or services to meet the day to day needs of residents.
- To provide for a variety of housing types.

4.1.4 PERMISIBILITY

The permitted and prohibited uses in the R2 zone are stated:

2 Permitted without consent

Home occupations

3 Permitted with consent

Bed and breakfast accommodation; Boarding houses; Business identification signs; Child care centres; Community facilities; Dual occupancies (attached); Dwelling houses; Environmental protection works; Group homes; Health consulting rooms; Home-based child care; Hospitals; Multi dwelling housing; Places of public worship; Recreation areas; Residential care facilities; Respite day care centres; Roads; Secondary dwellings

4 Prohibited

Any development not specified in item 2 or 3

The LEP includes the following definition:

• Health consulting rooms means premises comprising one or more rooms within (or within the curtilage of) a dwelling house used by not more than 3 health care professionals at any one time.

Note. Health consulting rooms are a type of *health services facility*—see the definition of that term in this Dictionary.

- Health services facility means a building or place used to provide medical or other services relating to the maintenance or improvement of the health, or the restoration to health, of persons or the prevention of disease in or treatment of injury to persons, and includes any of the following:
 - (a) a medical centre,
 - (b) community health service facilities,
 - (c) health consulting rooms,
 - (d) patient transport facilities, including helipads and ambulance facilities,
 - (e) hospital.

Under the LEP, dwellings, dual occupancies and health consulting rooms are permitted with consent. However, residential flat buildings, shop top housing and health services facilities (medical centres) are prohibited uses. The existing medical centre is therefore a prohibited use and would rely on existing use rights for any future development. The existing medical centre creates an anomaly in the land use planning for Ryde.

In order to facilitate redevelopment of the site for mixed use, including a medical centre and appropriate ground floor retail activation and a range of residential apartments, amendments to the RLEP are required.



Source: Ryde LEP 2014

4.1.5 HEIGHT

Under the LEP, the subject site has a maximum building height of 9.5m (refer to Figure 13). To the north, sites along Lane Cove Road towards Macquarie Park Station have a maximum height of 30m to 37m. Sites along Epping Road have a maximum height of 22m.

4.1.6 FSR

Under the LEP, the subject site has a maximum FSR of 0.5:1 (refer to Figure 14). To the north, sites along Lane Cove and Epping Roads have a maximum FSR of 2:1. Towards Macquarie Park Station, at the intersection of Waterloo and Lane Cove Roads the FSR is 3:1. Sites along Epping Road have a maximum height of 22m.

FIGURE 13 - EXTRACT OF HEIGHT OF BUILDINGS MAP



J	9.5	S2	24
К	10	T1	26
L.	11.5	T2	27.5
M1	12	U1	30
M2	12.5	LI2	30.5
N1	13	U3	33
N2	14	Ш4	33.5
01	15	V	37
02	15.5	W	44.5
03	16	X	45
P	18.5	2	57
Q	19	AA2	75
RI	21.5	ABI	92
R2	22	AB2	0.00
S1	23	ABZ	99

Maximum Building Height (m)

Source: Ryde LEP 2014

FIGURE 14 – EXTRACT OF FSR MAP



Source: Ryde LEP 2014

5 Planning Proposal Overview

5.1 OVERVIEW

A Preliminary Concept Design has been prepared by Bates Smart for the potential redevelopment of the Franpina Developments landholdings (separately submitted). Some key features of the Urban Design Strategy include:

- <u>Height:</u> The Preliminary Concept design masses building height towards the Epping Road and Lane Cove Road intersection to properly address the corner location and to be consistent with taller buildings to the north (refer to Figure 15 and Figure 16). Heights step down to the south, west and south west corner to transition to the lower density residential zone. Heights would increase from two storeys to a maximum of 12 storeys.
- **GFA:** The Concept Design demonstrates that a GFA of 16,643m² can be accommodated on site, which equates to an FSR of 2.5:1. The building layout and form is such that sufficient separation distances and landscaping are provided in accordance with the Residential Flat Design Code.
- Residential Redevelopment will provide 180 new dwellings with a residential GFA of 15,539m².
- <u>Retail and Commercial Uses</u>: The corner of Epping and Lane Cove Road will accommodate 1,104m² of retail/commercial/medical uses Figure 17). These uses will activate the street levels and cater for the new population near transport nodes and provide opportunities to work closer to home.
- **<u>Car Parking</u>**: Two levels of basement car parking will provide 255 car spaces, 50 bicycle spaces and 7 motorcycle spaces. Parking has been provided in accordance with Council's minimum DCP rate.
- <u>Access</u>: The Preliminary Concept Design reduces the number of vehicle crossings from seven to two, which will significantly improve the streetscape appearance and reduce conflict between pedestrians and vehicles. One ingress/egress driveway is located in the north-west corner of the site off Epping Road on ramp, which is grade separated. A second ingress/egress driveway is off Paul Street, a secondary road.
- Each driveway considers the immediate road hierarchy, surrounding properties and general traffic and pedestrian safety. The driveway along the Epping Road on-ramp frontage is proposed adjacent to the western boundary of the site and therefore provides more than adequate distance from the grade separated intersection of Epping Road and Lane Cove Road further to the east. This ensures good sightlines to approaching vehicles, pedestrian amenity and safety, and effectively improves the site layout over that of the existing arrangements.
- The Paul Street driveway also considers the local road hierarchy noting that the majority of vehicles will access the site directly to/from Lane Cove Road. The number of driveway crossovers will also reduce along all frontages, with no access proposed via Lane Cove Road along the sites eastern boundary.
- The proposed access arrangements, combined with the basement car park layout and connectivity
 would ensure a relatively even distribution of traffic to/from the site. The Epping Road on-ramp also
 provides for the most efficient site entry due to its location and ability to accommodate vehicles
 approaching from all directions.
- Open Space: The building configuration has been designed to maximise deep soil, soft landscaping and communal open space. The concept provides in the order of 2,695m² landscaping (pervious area), which is 40% of the site (refer to Figure 18). The landscaping includes 18% of deep soil. A Preliminary landscape Concept has been prepared by Arcadia and is attached at Appendix F.
- <u>Flood planning</u>: Part of the site is located within an identified flood zone. A review of available data obtained from Council predicts the 100 Year ARI and the PMF (Probable Maximum Flood) level. All floor levels are a minimum of 500mm above the 100 year ARI flood level (refer to Appendix C).

- The site is classified as being of Medium Flood Risk in accordance with Ryde Council's DCP 2011. With proper controls, land uses including residential and commercial development are possible on the site.
- Preliminary Stormwater Concept Plans have also been prepared to accompany the Preliminary Concept Design (**Appendix G**).



FIGURE 15 – SITE PLAN

Source: Bates Smart Preliminary Concept Design

FIGURE 16 - VIEWS IN CONTEXT



Source: Bates Smart Preliminary Concept Design
FIGURE 17 – LOWER GROUND FLOOR PLAN



Source: Bates Smart Preliminary Concept Design

FIGURE 18 – CONCEPT LANDSCAPE PLAN



Source: Arcadia Landscape Architecture

5.2 PARTS OF THE PLANNING PROPOSAL

This Planning Proposal has been prepared in accordance with Sections 55 (1) and (2) of the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979* with consideration of the relevant guidelines, namely *"A Guide to Preparing Planning Proposals"* issued by the Department of Planning and Infrastructure in April 2013.

Accordingly, the proposal is discussed in the following parts:

- **Part 1** A statement of the objectives or intended outcomes.
- Part 2 An explanation of the provisions that are to be included in the proposed LEP.
- **Part 3** The justification for the planning proposal and the process for the implementation.
- Part 4 Mapping.
- **Part 5** Details of community consultation that is to be undertaken for the planning proposal.
- Part 6 Project timeline.

Discussion for each of the above parts is outlined in the following chapters.

6 Part 1 – Objectives and Intended Outcomes

This section identifies the objectives and intended outcomes of the Planning Proposal.

6.1 OBJECTIVES

The primary objective of the planning proposal is to provide quality medium to high density mixed retail/commercial and residential development in an appropriate and accessible location.

The rezoning and increased density will create a high quality mixed use development that, alongside the redevelopment of surrounding lands, will make a meaningful contribution to the growth of North Ryde and the broader Ryde LGA.

6.2 INTENDED OUTCOMES

The proposed amendments to the RLEP 2014 will have the following key outcomes:

- <u>Consistency with State government policy to encourage growth within existing centres</u>: The proposal would generate new employment and housing opportunities within walking distance of major employment, retail, health and education facilities and excellent public transport connectivity.
- <u>Consistency with State government housing targets:</u> The proposal will increase the density on the subject site to provide opportunities for additional dwellings, in accordance with housing targets set by the NSW State Government and to accommodate the expected workers and students to the area.
- <u>Sound planning practice and transport focused development:</u> Increased densities around business centres and transport nodes, particularly Macquarie Park and the future North Ryde Station precinct, is consistent with good planning practice and promotes more sustainable and transport focused development.
- <u>Timely delivery of the redevelopment of the site</u>: The Planning Proposal provides an opportunity to manage future development of the site in a timely, logical and comprehensive manner, allowing for the introduction of development infrastructure of a suitable scale and nature.
- <u>A high quality mixed use development that successfully integrates with the emerging context</u>: The
 proposed LEP amendments respond to the emerging pattern of development that surrounds the site,
 including the Allengrove and Whiteside developments and within the North Station Precinct and
 Macquarie Park.
- <u>High quality built form on a prominent corner location</u>: Building height is massed towards the Epping and Lane Cove Road intersection to properly address the corner location and to be consistent with taller buildings to the north.
- <u>Improved pedestrian safety</u>: Redevelopment of the consolidated site will reduce the number of vehicle crossings from seven to two and minimise conflict between vehicles and pedestrians.
- <u>Street activation</u>: New local retail facilities and public spaces will activate the primary streets and complement the proposed land uses to encourage pedestrian activity and vibrancy.
- <u>Landscape Opportunities</u>: The large consolidated site provides opportunities for well-considered landscape areas, communal open spaces and deep soil planting.

7 Part 2 – Explanation of the provisions that are to be included in the proposed LEP

The section provides an explanation of how the objectives or intended outcomes are to be achieved by means of new controls on development imposed through an LEP amendment.

7.1 OVERVIEW

The purpose of the Planning Proposal is to amend RLEP 2014 to allow the comprehensive redevelopment of the site for the purposes of residential, retail, commercial and medical uses. Accordingly the proposal seeks the following amendments to the RLEP 2014 provisions:

- <u>Zoning</u>: Change the zoning of the site from R2 Low Density Residential to B4 Mixed Use.
- <u>Height of buildings</u>: Change the maximum height of the buildings from 9.5m to 44.5m.
- Floor space ratio: Change the maximum FSR from 0.5:1 to 2.5:1.

7.2 AMENDMENT TO ZONING

The existing Zoning Map that accompanies RLEP 2014 zones the subject site R2 Low Density Residential. It is proposed to amend the zoning to B4 Mixed Use in order to permit residential flat buildings, shop top housing, retail, commercial and medical centres on the site. The proposed outcome will be achieved by amending the RLEP 2014 Zoning Map applicable to the site in accordance with the proposed zoning map, which indicates a B4 zone for the site (refer to **Appendix B**).

7.3 AMENDMENT TO BUILDING HEIGHT

The existing Height of Building Map limits development within the site to a maximum height of 9.5m. It is proposed to amend the height development standard to permit a maximum height of 44.5m. The proposed outcome will be achieved by amending the RLEP 2014 Height of Building Map in accordance with the proposed height map, which indicates a maximum permissible height of 44.5m applicable to the site (refer to **Appendix B**). It should be noted that the Preliminary Concept Drawings propose varied heights of 10.3m to 40.1m. A height limit of 44.5m is proposed to be consistent with Council's LEP Mapping. The maximum height of future buildings will be determined by the maximum FSR and maintaining amenity to adjoining properties in accordance with SEPP 65, the RFDC and the DCP.

We note that the current Height of Building Map does not reflect the changing character of the area south of Epping Road, with the recent Allengrove and Whiteside developments achieving heights up to 21.5m. Figure 18 demonstrates the heights of buildings as proposed on the subject site and approved for Allengrove and Whiteside (refer to Figure 19).

FIGURE 19 - BUILDING HEIGHTS AS APPROVED/BUILT



Source: Urbis January 2015

7.4 AMENDMENT TO FSR

The existing Floor Space Ratio Map prescribes a maximum FSR of 0.5:1 for the site. It is proposed to amend the FSR development standard to permit a maximum FSR of 2.5:1. The proposed outcome will be achieved by amending the RLEP 2014 Floor Space Ratio Map in accordance with the proposed FSR map, which indicates a maximum permissible FSR of 2.5:1 applicable to the site (refer to **Appendix B**).

7.5 RELATIONSHIP TO EXISTING LOCAL PLANNING INSTRUMENT

It is proposed that RLEP 2014 will continue to apply to the site and will be amended by the site specific LEP.

8 Part 3 – Justification for the Planning Proposal

This section provides the justification for the planning proposal and the process for the implementation.

8.1 PLANNING AND STRATEGIC JUSTIFICATION OVERVIEW

There are a number of compelling planning and strategic reasons to justify the proposed rezoning and increase in density, as outlined below.

- <u>Strategic Location</u> The landholding is located in a very strategic location, being in close proximity and accessible to Macquarie Park, which is one of Sydney's largest employment areas and rapidly developing high density residential living area. Macquarie Park includes the University, business parks, research precinct, shopping centre and three railway stations. Macquarie Park has employment targets of 55,300 jobs by 2031. The proposal will contribute 180 new dwellings to accommodate expected workers and encourage work closer to home initiatives.
- Proximity to Infrastructure and Services The property is located within approximately 400m of Macquarie Park Station, which provides connections from Hornsby to the City via Macquarie University service on the T1 North Shore and Northern Line. The site is also within 1.5km of Macquarie University and the Macquarie Park Shopping Centre. Bus stops are located outside the site on Epping and Lane Cove Roads which provide connections between Epping, Macquarie Centre, Marsfield and the city on routes 290, 293, 459, 506 and M41. The site's proximity to transport, infrastructure, employment and other services, make it ideal to accommodate more intensive use and development than the current planning controls allow.
- Large Land Holding Opportunities for larger, consolidated sites that can respond positively to balancing an uplift in employment with housing opportunities in close proximity to public transport are challenging within the context of North Ryde as Ryde City Council's current and future planning controls largely seek to prohibit residential development to the north of Epping Road (i.e. within Macquarie Park Corridor).

While some residential sites within Macquarie Park Corridor have been approved, or are currently subject to Part 3A, there are still limited opportunities outside the corridor which are in close proximity to railway infrastructure which needs to be recognised. Fragmented land ownership and amalgamation of viable development sites is challenging. Therefore, sites like the proposed which can assist with providing new housing opportunities should be supported.

- <u>Housing</u> The proposal will contribute to the achievement of the State Government's housing targets and connect residents with employment opportunities. Under the Draft Subregional Strategy, Ryde LGA has a housing target of 12,000 additional dwellings by the year 2031. The proposal will support the continued economic growth of the locality by integrating housing and employment opportunities. The project will also increase diversity of housing supply.
- <u>Housing Affordability</u> Housing affordability is recognised as a key issue identified in the NSW State Plan. A high proportion of Ryde LGA (circa 90%) is composed of detached housing, with a limited diversity of alternative housing typologies, including residential flat buildings. The provision of additional housing types will assist with the supply and affordability of housing stock within the area.
- <u>Transition Areas</u> Council Local Planning Study identifies the residential area to the south of Epping Road as having the potential for future transition areas. The southern side of Epping Road has relatively good access to the employment, retail, entertainment, and public transport opportunities within Macquarie Park, as well as nearby Lane Cove National Park and the regional road network. Investigation of this area will help address the housing needs of the local community.
- <u>Built Context</u> The Department of Planning supported the eight storey height and density proposed on the Allengrove site in 2012. Although the development was scaled back by the PAC and Court, the Department considered the higher scale and density appropriate given the site adjoins the Macquarie Specialised Centre, is located in close to proximity to public transport, mitigated impacts from the surrounding road network and managed impacts on neighbouring properties. The subject site is

better placed to minimise impacts as it is bordered by roads on three sides and will ensure privacy and sunlight is maintained to neighbouring properties.

Built Form and Amenity Impacts - The proposal responds to adjacent dominant road infrastructure and balances the mass and form of taller commercial development to the north with appropriate stepping down and setting back from adjoining properties. The proposed 10 and 12 storey building envelopes on Epping and Lane Cove Roads are considered an appropriate design response to the site's gateway location at a major intersection and strategic proximity to Sydney's global economic corridor and public transport infrastructure.

The scale and form of the project was determined by a thorough analysis of the local context. As part of this analysis it was considered that development which could respond to the adjacent dominant road infrastructure, and manage amenity impacts on surrounding properties would be a better outcome than low-scale detached housing or alternative housing types.

The height at Epping Road and Lane Cove Road is consistent with the height of built form to the north of Epping Road and relates well to the Allengrove development to the east. The built form steps down to the south and east, providing an appropriate transition to the surrounding low-scale context.

The proposed envelopes have been tested in terms of their impacts on surrounding properties, and in accordance with the guidance contained within RFDC (see Section 4). These substantially comply with this guidance, and will ensure that no unreasonable amenity impacts are created.

Shadow Diagrams have been prepared for the Concept envelopes. These demonstrate that the majority of shadow falls over the roads. Development to the south along Paul Street and development to the east at Allengrove will have sun for more than three hours during winter.

Accordingly, based on the above, there is sufficient planning and strategic justification to rezone the site for mixed use and increase the density.

8.2 QUESTIONS TO CONSIDER WHEN DEMONSTRATING THE JUSTIFICATION

8.2.1 SECTION A - NEED FOR THE PLANNING PROPOSAL

Q1. Is the planning proposal a result of any strategic study or report?

Yes.

Council has prepared a Local Planning Study in response to the Metropolitan Strategy and Inner North Draft Subregional Strategy. The Local Planning Study aims to guide the preparation of a new comprehensive LEP for the City of Ryde. The study notes that the residential area to the south of Epping Road has the potential for future transition areas (refer to Figure 20). The Study further notes that the southern side of Epping Road has relatively good access to the employment, retail, entertainment, and public transport opportunities within Macquarie Park, as well as nearby Lane Cove National Park and the regional road network. Council's preferred option is to investigate the southern side of Epping Road to determine the location, extent and character of any potential future transition areas. This option will help address the housing needs of present and future residents of the city of Ryde in an area close to jobs, public transport, shopping, services, education and recreation opportunities.

The Council's resolution to investigate the area to the south of Epping Road acknowledges the strategic role and function that areas adjacent to Macquarie Park Corridor will contribute to. The approved and constructed Allengrove and Whiteside developments are part of a very limited supply of housing within the investigation area. The subject site has been consolidated into a large viable site for higher density residential flat development and therefore represents a strategic opportunity to:

- Contribute to the achievement of housing targets;
- Enliven the Macquarie Park Corridor;

- Provide opportunities to live near jobs within the corridor; and,
- Increase the supply of housing in proximity of transport to shift transport movements from cars to
 public transport, walking or cycling and contribute to sustainability.

This Planning Proposal is the direct result of the recommendations of the Planning Study.

FIGURE 20 – AERIAL PHOTOGRAPH OF POTENTIAL FUTURE TRANSITIONAL AREA



Source: City of Ryde Local Planning Study

The need for further investigations south of Epping Road has also been identified in the draft North Subregion of *A Plan to Grow Sydney* (refer to Section 3.1.2 and Figure 21). The Lane Cove Road corridor is designated as an urban renewal investigation area within the Macquarie Park Strategic Centre. The area will be investigated for potential future opportunities for housing as it is within walking distance of train stations. These investigations are needed to shape the subregional plan. Further actions will be identified through the subregional planning process.

FIGURE 21 – NORTH SUBREGION URBAN RENEWAL INVESTIGATION



Source: A Plan for Growing Sydney

Q2. Is the Planning Proposal the best means of achieving the objectives or intended outcomes, or is there a better way?

Yes.

The purpose of the Planning Proposal is to enable the development of high density mixed use to occur on the site. To achieve this, amendments to the zoning and development standards that apply to the site are needed.

There is a strong case for higher density development than is currently possible under the existing planning controls given the site's proximity to Macquarie Park centre and existing public transport infrastructure at Macquarie Park and North Ryde stations and. Increasing development density on the site will provide accommodation for the expected workers and students within the Global Economic Corridor.

Without an amendment to the planning controls the proposed Concept Plan for the site cannot be achieved and the associated public benefits would be lost. The site is a logical and appropriate place to concentrate future growth within the Ryde LGA, being within an area designated for potential future investigation and growth.

8.2.2 SECTION B – RELATIONSHIP TO STRATEGIC PLANNING FRAMEWORK

Q3. Is the planning proposal consistent with the objectives and actions of the applicable regional or sub-regional strategy (including the Sydney Metropolitan Strategy and exhibited draft strategies)?

Yes.

The Planning Proposal is consistent with the objectives, actions and targets of the *Draft Metropolitan Strategy for Sydney* and the *Draft Inner North Subregional Strategy* for the reasons outlined in Sections 3.1 and 3.2 of this Report.

In summary, the proposal is directly consistent with the principles of a range of broader strategic planning considerations contained within the draft Metropolitan Strategy and the draft Inner North Subregional Strategy which support a transit-orientated and centres based approach to managing growth. As such the site represents a logical location to accommodate new housing and employment opportunities in close proximity to existing services and infrastructure consistent with this approach. It allows opportunities for the growing number of people working and studying in North Ryde and Macquarie to live and work/study in the same district, thereby reducing travel demand and associated car based pollution and congestion. The proposal has the potential to contribute a valuable and sustainable component of the future commercial and residential development of North Ryde.

Q4. Is the planning proposal consistent with a Council's local strategy or other local strategic plan?

Yes.

The proposal is consistent with Council's Local Planning Study as discussed in Section 8.2.1 of this Report. The Study was prepared to inform the development controls of the current RLEP 2014. The site is within an area designated as a future transition area to the south of Macquarie Park on the basis that it has good access to employment, retail, entertainment and public transport opportunities as well as parks and road networks.

The proposal is consistent with the overarching aims and intent of the strategy in that:

- The housing needs of the current and future City of Ryde community will be met;
- It responds to the directions and actions of the Metropolitan Strategy and Draft Inner North Subregional Strategy; and
- Proposes a way to assist in meeting the 12,000 dwelling target set for the City of Ryde by the Draft Inner North Subregional Strategy.

Q5. Is the planning proposal consistent with applicable State Environmental Planning Policies?

Yes.

The proposal is consistent with the relevant State Environmental Planning Policies (SEPPs). The relevant SEPPs are identified below.

- SEPP (Buildings Sustainability Index: BASIX) 2004;
- SEPP (Infrastructure) 2007;
- SEPP 55 Remediation of Land;
- SEPP 65 Design Quality of Residential Flat Buildings.

SEPP (BUILDINGS SUSTAINABILITY INDEX: BASIX) 2004

The BASIX SEPP requires residential development to achieve mandated levels of energy and water efficiency.

The proposed development concept has been designed with building massing and orientation to facilitate future BASIX compliance, which will be documented at the development application stage.

SEPP (INFRASTRUCTURE) 2007

State Environmental Planning Policy (Infrastructure) 2007 came into force in December 2007 and aims to facilitate the effective delivery of infrastructure across the State. The SEPP identifies matters for consideration in the assessment of development adjacent particular types of infrastructure development.

The following matters are relevant to the proposal:

- Future proposed development will require existing utility services to be upgraded and/or augmented to enable the future residential population to be accommodated. These works will need to be undertaken in accordance with the provisions of the SEPP.
- The site is has frontage to a classified road and requires, where practicable, vehicular access to be provided by a road other than the classified road. It also requires that the safety, efficiency and ongoing operation of the classified road will not be adversely affected by the development. Access to the site will be off Paul Street (local road) and Epping Road (State Road). The access arrangements have been addressed in the Transport Impact Assessment at **Appendix C**. Development on the site will be referred to the RMS.
- The proposed development is identified as traffic generating development to be referred to the RMS in accordance with Schedule 3 of the SEPP.

SEPP 55 REMEDIATION OF LAND

State Environmental Planning Policy (SEPP) No. 55 – Remediation of Land was gazetted on 28 August 2005 and applies to the whole of the state. Clause 7(1) requires the consent authority to consider whether land is contaminated prior to consent of a development application.

A Preliminary Site Investigation has been prepared by Environmental Earth Sciences, (refer to **Appendix D**). The Report concludes, inter alia:

"In summary, the potential contamination is considered low and is limited to the presence of PACM within the residences/ garages and the areas of potential fill material associated with medical centre buildings and car park.

The site has a **Low** risk rating relating to potential contamination on site. Based on the results of this preliminary site investigation and in accordance with the requirements of SEPP55, a detailed site investigation is not required."

Accordingly, the site is considered appropriate for high density mixed use residential development and detailed site investigation is not considered necessary. The proposal is therefore consistent with SEPP 55 requirements.

SEPP 65 DESIGN QUALITY OF RESIDENTIAL FLAT BUILDINGS

State Environmental Planning Policy 65 – Design Quality of Residential Flat Development (SEPP 65) was gazetted on 26 July 2002 and applies to all residential flat buildings. The SEPP aims to improve the design quality of residential flat development. Part 2 of SEPP 65 outlines Design Quality Principles for new residential flat buildings that seek to guide building design. A summary of the proposal's consistency with the design principles is provided in Table 2.

TABLE 2 – SEPP 65

DESIGN PRINCIPLE	PLANNING RESPONSE	
Context	 The Strategic Direction of Macquarie Park is to maintain the commercial core and limit residential intrusion into the area. The proposal for residential south of Epping Road is consistent with this and will assist in meeting future dwelling targets. 	
	 The proposed development has heights of up to 12 storeys, which will provide an appropriate transition from the Macquarie Park Centre north of Epping Road to the residential development south of the site. 	
	 Redevelopment of the subject site will support the Macquarie Park Centre through increased residential density and provide an excellent opportunity to satisfy State Government's policy of integrating land use and transport. 	
Scale	 The proposal provides an appropriate transition of scale from higher commercial buildings to the north and the higher residential buildings to the east to the low density residential to the south and west. 	
	 The scale of development has been carefully considered so that heights and 	

DESIGN PRINCIPLE	PLANNING RESPONSE
	building location/layout have minimal impact on the amenity of adjoining properties in terms of solar access and privacy.
Built Form	 The built form along Epping Road is 12 storeys at the corner stepping down to 7 storeys to the west to appropriately address the primary street frontage.
	 The centre buildings are ten storeys stepping down to five storeys to the west to appropriately interface with the low density residential along Paul Street. The five storey building is some distance from the dwellings along Paul Street so as not to have a visually overbearing impact.
	 The built form along Paul Street is seven storeys at the corner stepping down to three storeys to ensure an appropriate transition to low density dwellings to the west.
	 The main bulk of the buildings have been located towards the corner of Epping and Lane Cove Roads to address the prominent corner location and reduce any impact of building scale.
Density	The proposal has an FSR of 2.5:1.
	 The proposal achieves separation distances and landscaping in accordance with the RFDC and the density is therefore considered appropriate.
	 The proposal will provide retail tenancies and approximately 180 dwellings and contribute to future housing targets needed to accommodate the growing population of Macquarie Park and surrounds.
Resource, Energy and Water Efficiency	 The residential flat buildings are oriented to the north and east to maximise solar access to apartments and communal open spaces across the site.
	 Proposal complies with RFDC solar access and cross ventilation requirements.
	 Deep soil zones allow for significant tree planting, providing shade, amenity, and an enhanced living environment for residents both at ground and podium level.
	 Rainwater tanks will be used for water irrigation.
Landscape	 The proposed site layout provides deep soil areas around the perimeter of the site.
	 Landscaped podiums will achieve pleasant courtyard areas between buildings.
	 Residents will have access to communal open space within the development site.
	 Residents will have access to the extensive parklands of Lane Cove National Park.
Amenity	 The development exceeds solar access and cross ventilation provisions for indicative apartments.
	 The indicative layouts of the Concept Design minimises south facing units.
	 Each apartment will be provided with a balcony or ground floor terrace, accessed from living areas.
	 Residents will have access to communal open space within the development and adjoining parklands.
	 Separation and setbacks will provide privacy to apartments.
	 The detailed design of the external spaces and apartment interiors will be the

DESIGN PRINCIPLE	PLANNING RESPONSE
	subject of future Development Applications.
Safety and Security	 Buildings address streets and open spaces and provide passive surveillance of these areas. Buildings are oriented to provide casual surveillance of communal open spaces and
	 likely entry points. Communal open spaces that provide recreation areas and encourage shared ownership.
Social Dimensions	 The proposal provides an indicative mix of one (36%), two (58%) and three (5%) bedroom units and increases the housing choice in the area.
	 58% of units are two bedrooms, which respond to the market demand and demographic make-up of the area. This is indicative only and subject to change in future DAs.
	 Dwellings will be designed to be adaptable to the needs of people with disabilities in future DAs.
	 Site is located close to shops, infrastructure and services.
	• Site is located close to a variety of public transport options.
Aesthetics	 Variation in height, footprint and orientation across the site contributes to the design aesthetic.
	 Differing building bulk together with future design (modulation, solar shading and privacy screen) will articulate the facades and provide visual interest.
	 The architectural design of the proposal, including materials, finishes, and articulation of the building forms, will be the subject of a future Development Application.

Detailed assessment of the residential apartments against the requirements of the Residential Flat Design Code (RFDC) will be undertaken in future stages of development. A preliminary assessment of the Preliminary Concept Design is provided in Table 3.

TABLE 3 – RFDC ASSESSMENT

PROVISION	REQUIREMENT	PROPOSAL	COMPLIES/COMMENT
General Controls <u>Building depth</u> of 10-18m for adequate daylight and ventilation.	 Building depth range from 7.5m to 15m. 	 Complies to ensure appropriate levels of solar access and ventilation can be provided. 	
	Building separation – increased separation with increased height, and greater separation for habitable rooms. Up to 12m (4 storeys)	 Separation between buildings up to four storeys is 12m. Separation between buildings five to eight 	CompliesComplies

	 12m btw habitable rooms/balconies 9m btw habitable/bal and non-habitable rooms 6m between non- habitable rooms Five to eight storeys/25 metres: 18m between habitable rooms/balconies. 13m between habitable rooms/balconies and non-habitable rooms. 9m between non- habitable rooms 9m between non- habitable rooms nine storeys and above/ over 25 metres 24 metres between habitable rooms/balconies 18 metres between habitable rooms/balconies and non-habitable rooms/balconies 18 metres between habitable rooms/balconies and non-habitable rooms 12 metres between non- habitable rooms 	 storeys is 18m -19m. Separation between buildings above nine storeys is 21m. 	 Generally complies as there are opportunities for non-habitable rooms to be located on the southern side of taller buildings. Further, detailed design at detailed DA stage can incorporate screening.
Apartment size	Studio – 38.5m ² 1 bed – 50m ² 2 bed – 75m ² 3 bed – 95m ²	1 bed – 54m² - 61m² 2 bed – 70m² - 84m² 3 bed – 93m²	Generally complies and subject to detailed design.
Ceiling Heights	Min. 2.7m for habitable rooms; 2.4 non-habitable.	Min. 2.7m for habitable rooms; 2.4 non-habitable.	Complies
Deep soil zones	Min. 25% of the site for deep soil (may be relaxed in urban areas).	18%	Site is in an urban environment. Building configuration allows significant open space areas and 40% pervious area consistent with Council's DCP.
Communal Area	The area of communal open space required should generally be at least between 25% and	Approximately 29%	Complies

	30% of the site area.		
Private Open Space	Private open space to each apartment Min. 2m depth	Private open space provided to each apartment, with min. 2m depth	Complies
a N t r t	Min. 70% Living rooms and open space to receive Min. 3 hours direct sunlight between 9am and 3pm mid-winter (2 hours may be acceptable in dense urban areas)	81.5% receive solaraccess for 3 hours ormore.94% receive solar accessfor 2 hours or more.	Complies
	Limit no. single aspect apartments with a southerly aspect SW-SE to max. 10% units.	Nil	Complies
Natural ventilation	60% of residential units to be naturally cross ventilated.	65%	Complies

Q6. Is the planning proposal consistent with applicable Ministerial Directions (s.117 directions)?

Yes.

The Planning Proposal has been assessed against the applicable s117 Ministerial Directions and is consistent with each of the relevant matters, as outlined below.

DIRECTION	COMMENT	
1. Employment and Resources		
1.1 Business and Industrial Zones	 The proposal is consistent with the Direction as follows: The proposed development will have a positive employment impact, by maintain a similar number of jobs to the existing and also creating opportunities for new jobs during the construction and operational and maintenance phases of development. The proposal will not undermine the integrity and core purpose of the Macquarie Park Strategic Centre as residential development will be focused outside the commercial core. 	
1.2 -1.5	Not Applicable	
2. Environment and Heritage		
2.1-2.4	Not Applicable	

DIRECTION	COMMENT
3. Housing, Infrastructure and Urban	Development
3.1 Residential Zones	 The proposal will broaden the range of housing choices to provide for existing and future housing needs. The site is located in close proximity to existing public transport and medical and education infrastructure plus commercial services. The proposal will make efficient use of existing infrastructure and services. The proposal will provide opportunity for good urban design. The built form and building layout minimises the impact of residential development.
3.2 -3.3	Not Applicable
3.4 Integrating Land Use and Transport	 The proposal is consistent with the direction for the following reasons: The site supports the principle of integrating land use and transport. The site exhibits good access to public and private transportation use, being within walking distance of the Macquarie Park and North Ryde Railway Stations. The site's proximity to public transport will provide opportunities for residents and employees to access the site and reduce the dependence on private vehicle use/ownership. The proposal will provide employment opportunities within the within close proximity to existing services and infrastructure, reducing travel demand, the number of trips generated by development and the distances travelled, especially by car. The proposal supports the efficient and viable operation of public transport services.
3.5-3.6	Not Applicable
4. Hazard and Risk	
4.1 Acid Sulfate Soils	 No physical works, including excavation, are proposed. Future detailed development applications will address environmental impacts in relation to acid sulphate soils.
4.2	Not Applicable
4.3 Flood Prone Land	 A Flood Analysis has been prepared that considers the relevant flood policies and the potential flood impacts both on and off the subject land and ensures that the development is commensurate with the flood

DIRECTION	COMMENT	
	hazard.	
4.4	Not Applicable	
5. Regional Planning		
5.1 -5.8.	Not Applicable	
6. Local Plan Making		

6.1 Approval and Referral Requirements	This is an administrative requirement for Council.
6.2 Reserving Land for Public Purposes	This is an administrative requirement for Council.
6.3 Site Specific Provisions	The Planning Proposal has been prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Standard Instrument and in a manner consistent with the Ryde LEP.
7. Metropolitan Planning	

7.1 Implementation of the Metropolitan	The planning proposal is consistent with the aims of A Plan for Growing
Plan	Sydney as detailed previously within the Planning Proposal.

8.3 SECTION C – ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC IMPACT

Q7. Is there any likelihood that critical habitat or threatened species, populations or ecological communities, or their habitats will be adversely affected as a result of the proposal?

The site is fully developed and comprises little vegetation. There are no known critical habitats, threatened species or ecological communities located on the site and therefore the likelihood of any negative impacts are minimal.

<u>Q8. Are there any other likely environmental effects as a result of the planning proposal and how are they proposed to be managed?</u>

There are not likely to be any environmental impacts associated with the future development of the land that cannot be suitably mitigated through detailed design development. The following sections

FLOODING

The Flood Impact Assessment and Risk Management Report prepared by Northern Beaches Consulting Engineers Pty Ltd summarises flood information in reference to the City of Ryde DCP requirements and the NSW Government Floodplain Management Manual with reference to the 1 in 100 year storm event (refer to **Appendix C**). The flood information summarised as:

•	Flood Plane Level (FPL)	500mm above 1% AEP level
•	Probable Maximum Flood Level (PMF)	66.01m to 66.68m AHD
•	Degree of inundation	60%

Hazard Level

Medium

Impacts of waterborne objects
 Medium

The Report concludes that "the proposed development generally meets the requirements of City of Ryde's DCP. We trust that this report meets with Council requirements for flood risk management analysis."

TRAFFIC

A Traffic Impact Assessment has been undertaken by GTA Consultants that describes the existing local traffic context and assesses the potential traffic implications of the proposed concept. A copy of the report is submitted with the Planning Proposal at **Appendix E**. In summary, the traffic analysis indicates that:

- The proposal, including health services/commercial and high residential uses, will generate in the order of 45-78 vehicle trips in the peak hours.
- Taking into consideration the existing development, which generates in the order of 30 peak vehicle trips, the proposal results in an additional 15 to 48 vehicle trips in the peak hours.
- The additional traffic generation would have negligible impact on Epping Road. Paul Street would likely experience a minor increase in traffic of between 17 and 34 trips in the peak. The safety or function of the surrounding road network is unlikely to be significantly impacted on.
- Paul Street may experience delays and queuing the assessment is conservative given that the commercial uses and health services would not be generating peak activity during typical weekday peak periods. Further, residents would also likely alter their departure routes, dependent on any such associated delay.

Given the low volume of additional traffic, there is not likely to be any significant impacts on the capacity and function of the surrounding roads and intersections. Furthermore, the site is uniquely located to take advantage of extensive public transport services. Residents would also benefit from short walking distances to a wide range of services and jobs in Macquarie Park, reducing the need for vehicular travel.

PARKING

The Traffic Impact Assessment also considers the existing parking conditions of surrounding the site and the suitability of the proposed parking in terms of supply and concept layout. In summary, the parking analysis indicates that:

- The proposed development generates a demand for between 211 and 272 car parking spaces, based on Council's minimum and maximum requirements under the Ryde Development Control Plan (DCP) 2014.
- The Preliminary Concept Design proposes a total of 255, including 36 residential visitor spaces, and complies with the City of Ryde DCP car parking requirements.
- The Preliminary Concept Design also provides 7 motor cycle spaces in the basement.

The proposal is likely to satisfy the car parking demand generated by the proposal.

OVERSHADOWING

Shadow diagrams have been prepared to assess the proposed impact on solar access to neighbouring properties between 9am and 3pm for the Winter Solstice (June 21). The subject site is bound by roadways to the east and south and will not significantly impact on solar access of adjoining dwellings. Dwellings within the development receive sunlight in accordance with SEPP 65.

- At 9am, the proposed built form will cast shadow over Paul Street, and properties to the south. These properties will not be impacted by the proposal during the midday and afternoon hours.
- At midday, the shadow will be cast over lane Cove Road only.

 At 3pm, the proposed built form will cast shadow over Lane Cove Road, and properties to the east. These properties will not be impacted by the proposal during the morning and midday.

Accordingly, the proposed built form will not reduce the solar access of adjoining development to less than two hours between 9am and 3pm and complies with the DCP provisions.

RESIDETNIAL AMENITY

The Preliminary Concept Design has been developed having regard to the requirements of SEPP No. 65 and the accompanying RFDC:

- Solar Access: The proposal will provide a minimum of 3 hours of sunlight to the living areas and private open space areas of 81.5% of apartments (indicative) within the development. This increase to 94% for two hours of solar access. The proposal complies with the 'Rule of Thumb' in the RFDC. The proposal is able to achieve high compliance as all apartments have living spaces and balconies oriented to the north or north-east. Solar access is also maximised by the stepping heights of the individual building forms, and the varied separation distances between these.
- Natural Cross Ventilation: The proposal will provide cross ventilation to 65% of apartments, which
 complies with the requirement of the RFDC. This will ensure a high number of dwellings have access
 to fresh air and will assist in promoting thermal comfort to occupants. This will reduce energy
 consumption by minimising the reliance on air conditioning.

The Concept demonstrates that the development can achieve high levels of internal amenity for future residents.

VISUAL AND ACOUSTIC PRIVACY

The proposal has been designed and sited with due consideration to the privacy of adjoining and future incoming residents:

- Within the development, the buildings are consistent with the RFDC separation distances to ensure appropriate levels of privacy and provide sufficient space for private and communal open space.
- Development to the north, east and south are separated by roadways with generous separation distances to maintain privacy.
- Buildings to the west are one and two storeys. The proposal provides separation distances of 8m to 8.5m from the nearest dwellings. This is considered to be an appropriate separation for low scale development. The setbacks will be landscaped and future development will incorporate design measures, including balcony orientation to the north, to further mitigate against privacy impacts.

Accordingly, appropriate setbacks, building separation, balcony orientation and use of landscaping have been incorporated into the design to minimise privacy impacts. The use of materials and privacy screening at the detailed design stage will further enhance these proposed privacy measures.

SUSTAINABILITY

The concept has been designed with building massing and orientation to facilitate future BASIX compliance. Detailed assessment against BASIX will be provided at detailed DA stage.

The proximity of the new dwellings to workplaces and public transport infrastructure will reduce private vehicle dependence, thereby reducing greenhouse gas emissions.

ACOUSTIC ENVIRONMENT

The site is affected by road noise associated with Epping and Lane Cove Roads. Mitigation measures will be required at detailed design stage to address noise for residential units. The buildings are setback between 4.5m and 7.5m from the site boundary to provide separation from the roadways.

SUMMARY

Overall, it is considered that the site will not result in any significant environmental effects that would preclude the LEP amendment and the ultimate redevelopment of the site for high density mixed use, including residential development.

Q9. Has the planning proposal adequately addressed any social and economic effects?

The key issues to be balanced in weighing the social and economic impacts of the proposal are considered to be:

ECONOMIC IMPACT

The proposal will provide positive economic impacts:

- Retail, commercial and medical uses are located on the ground floor of the development with exposure to Epping Road and Lane Cove Road. These tenancies will create new job opportunities for the area while maintaining the medical centre use.
- The proposal will create job opportunities during the construction, maintenance and operation phases of future development.
- The proposed retail uses are more fine grained and will not impact on the viability of the Macquarie Park Centre. Rather, the increase in resident population will provide economic support to the businesses and services in the commercial core of Macquarie Park.
- This Planning Proposal supports the State government's current direction of increasing density and broadening land uses in proximity to public transport infrastructure.
- The Planning Proposal achieves the right balance of maintaining a strong employment focus while also recognising the benefits of providing residential development to take advantage of the locational and amenity benefits that the site offers. The proposal will not detract from the employment growth earmarked for Macquarie Park.
- The existing buildings within the site are nearing the end of their economic life. Optimising the
 potential to redevelop the site will assist State Government and Council to deliver the targets set out
 in the draft Metro Strategy but also, importantly will ensure that new housing and employment
 opportunities can be delivered with greater certainty.

SOCIAL IMPACT

The proposal will have positive social impacts on the local community and wider LGA:

- The proposal locates high-density residential development in an accessible location, close to jobs and transport infrastructure.
- The proposal will assist in meeting housing and job targets set by the State Government with greater housing choice and local employment opportunities.
- The proposal will achieve a high-quality architectural and urban design outcome for the site in relation to its context.
- The proposal has been designed and sited with due consideration to the privacy of adjoining and future incoming residents. Appropriate setbacks, building separation, balcony orientation and use of landscaping have been incorporated into the design to minimise privacy impacts.
- The proposal will not reduce the solar access of adjoining development to less than 2 hours in Winter and complies the DCP provisions.

- The proposal will provide a high level of security and design elements will deter criminal behaviour. Casual surveillance is also available over the private open space and entry areas from units and common areas. The proposal is therefore consistent with CPTED principles.
- The proposal has the potential to contribute approximately 180 new dwellings to the local housing stock. The proposed concept design provides flexibility with the future detailed design to accommodate a variety and size of dwelling types consistent with the RFDC.
- Importantly, the proposal seeks to improve on the lack of units in the suburb of Ryde. The proposal
 will provide a more diverse mix of dwelling types for smaller households which are currently
 underrepresented in the locality.
- Impacts on demand for social infrastructure services as a result of increased population. A
 comprehensive audit of existing facilities within the locality and the capacity of these facilities to
 accommodate increased demand associated with the development of the site will be undertaken to
 identify any gaps in the availability of social infrastructure. Future redevelopment of the site will be
 accompanied by a Voluntary Planning Agreement between the developer and Council to contribute to
 the delivery of infrastructure in the LGA.

SUMMARY

The planning proposal will therefore have positive economic and social benefits, with a multiplier effect that will benefit the broader community. In our opinion, the proposal has addressed social and economic impacts and is in the public interest.

8.4 SECTION D – STATE AND COMMONWEALTH INTERESTS

Q10. Is there adequate public infrastructure for the planning proposal?

Yes. The site is served by existing utility services and is located to allow incoming residents and workers to capitalise on the wide range of infrastructure and services existing and planned within the area. It will reinforce existing investment in public transport infrastructure, through increased patronage of the existing stations at Macquarie Park and North Ryde.

A range of established services are available within close proximity of the site, including health, education and emergency services networks.

Q11. What are the views of state and Commonwealth public authorities consulted in accordance with the Gateway determination?

No consultation with State or Commonwealth authorities has been carried out to date on the Planning Proposal. It is acknowledged that City of Ryde Council will consult with relevant public authorities following the Gateway determination.

9 Part 4 – Mapping

Draft zoning, height and FSR maps are attached at Appendix B.

10 Part 5 – Community Consultation

10.1 PUBLIC CONSULTATION

Clause 57 of the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979* requires the relevant planning authority to consult with the community in accordance with the gateway determination. It is anticipated that the Planning Proposal will be required to be publicly exhibited for 28 days in accordance with the requirements of the Department of Planning and Infrastructure guidelines "A Guide to Preparing Local Environmental Plans."

It is anticipated that the public exhibition would be notified by way of:

- A public notice in local newspaper(s).
- A notice on the City of Ryde Council website.
- Written correspondence to adjoining and surrounding landowners.

11 Part 6 – Project Timeline

It is anticipated that the LEP amendment will be completed within 9-12 months. An indicative project timeframe is provided below.

TABLE 4 – INDICATIVE PROJECT TIMELINE

STAGE	DATES
Consideration by City of Ryde Council	February 2015
Planning Proposal referred to Department of Planning and Environment for Gateway Determination	April/May 2015
Gateway Determination by Department of Planning and Environment	May/June 2015
Commencement and completion of public exhibition	July 2015
Consideration of submissions and consideration of the proposal post-exhibition	September 2015
Submission to the Department of Planning and Environment to finalise the LEP	November 2015
Gazettal of Local Environmental Plan Amendment	December 2015

12 Conclusion

This Planning Proposal seeks an amendment to Ryde Local Environmental Plan 2014 to allow for high density mixed use development at Nos. 366-372 Lane Cove Road, Nos. 124A & 126 Epping Road and No. 1 Paul Street, North Ryde. The Planning Proposal has been prepared in accordance with Section 55 of the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979* (the EP&A Act) and the relevant guidelines prepared by the NSW Department of Planning and Infrastructure including "A Guide to Preparing Local Environmental Plans" and "A Guide to Preparing Planning Proposals." It sets out the justification for the proposed LEP amendments applicable to the subject site to allow for a high density mixed use development.

The Preliminary Concept Design accompanying the Planning Proposal has been informed by a detailed site analysis. As a result, the proposed LEP changes in our view will achieve an appropriate development outcome for the following reasons:

- **From a local context perspective:** The Planning Proposal achieves an appropriate built form and scale having regard to maintaining the amenity of adjacent and surrounding lands.
- From a strategic policy perspective: The proposal will positively contribute to the State planning strategic goals of increasing employment and housing densities in centres with access to public transport. The level of residential development proposed will support the Macquarie Park Centre without impacting on employment lands in the Global Economic Corridor.
- From a community benefit perspective: The proposal will deliver a range of benefits for the community, including:
 - The proposal will maintain the medical centre use on site and ensure that it becomes permissible in the zone. The Proposal will also create new jobs in the retail, commercial and medical tenancies and during construction and maintenance of the development.
 - The proposal will provide approximately 180 new dwellings, which will increase housing choice and diversity within close proximity to public transport infrastructure and services.
- From an environmental perspective: The proposal will have minimal environmental impacts in terms of traffic, parking, overshadowing, privacy and noise. Further, the provision of a mix of uses on the site with good accessibly to services and public transport will achieve environmental benefits by encouraging more trips in the centre without cars.

Overall, it is considered that the proposal will result in significant public benefits facilitating the development of a high quality mixed use development. This Planning Proposal supports the State government's current direction of increasing density in major centres with good access to public transport and facilities.

The Planning Proposal achieves the right balance of maintaining a strong employment focus while also recognising the benefits of providing residential development to take advantage of the locational and amenity benefits this site can provide.

The Planning Proposal will have positive social and economic benefits and we therefore have no hesitation in requesting the Council resolve to forward this planning proposal to the Department of Planning and Environment for LEP Gateway determination.

Disclaimer

This report is dated February 2015 and incorporates information and events up to that date only and excludes any information arising, or event occurring, after that date which may affect the validity of Urbis Pty Ltd's (**Urbis**) opinion in this report. Urbis prepared this report on the instructions, and for the benefit only, of X (**Instructing Party**) for the purpose of X (**Purpose**) and not for any other purpose or use. To the extent permitted by applicable law, Urbis expressly disclaims all liability, whether direct or indirect, to the Instructing Party which relies or purports to rely on this report for any purpose other than the Purpose, and to any other person which relies or purports to rely on this report for any purpose whatsoever (including the Purpose).

In preparing this report, Urbis was required to make judgements which may be affected by unforeseen future events, the likelihood and effects of which are not capable of precise assessment.

All surveys, forecasts, projections and recommendations contained in or associated with this report are made in good faith and on the basis of information supplied to Urbis at the date of this report, and upon which Urbis relied. Achievement of the projections and budgets set out in this report will depend, among other things, on the actions of others over which Urbis has no control.

In preparing this report, Urbis may rely on or refer to documents in a language other than English, which Urbis may arrange to be translated. Urbis is not responsible for the accuracy or completeness of such translations and disclaims any liability for any statement or opinion made in this report being inaccurate or incomplete arising from such translations.

Whilst Urbis has made all reasonable inquiries it believes necessary in preparing this report, it is not responsible for determining the completeness or accuracy of information provided to it. Urbis (including its officers and personnel) is not liable for any errors or omissions, including in information provided by the Instructing Party or another person or upon which Urbis relies, provided that such errors or omissions are not made by Urbis recklessly or in bad faith.

This report has been prepared with due care and diligence by Urbis and the statements and opinions given by Urbis in this report are given in good faith and in the reasonable belief that they are correct and not misleading, subject to the limitations above.

Appendix A

Survey



Appendix B

LEP Mapping



City of Ryde Local Ryde Environmental Plan 2014

Land Zoning Map Sheet LZN_005



Cadastre 15/03/2013 © City of Ryde







City of Ryde Local Ryde Environmental Plan 2014





Maximum Building Height (RL) Heights shown on map in RL (m)



Cadastre Cadastre 15/03/2013 © City of Ryde







City of Ryde Local Ryde Environmental

Floor Space Ratio Map Sheet FSR_005







